EGMONT POLICY BRIEF 281

- JUNE 2022 -

Al-Shabab in Mozambique: Taking Stock of an Insurgency Under Cover

Tom Van Rentergem

Since the first attack in October 2017, Mozambique has been confronted with an extremist insurgency called Ansar Al-Sunna Wa Jamma (ASWJ), also known as Al-Shabab (not to be confused with Al-Shabab in Somalia). The alleged Jihadists targeted the Mozambican coastline and have carried out indiscriminate attacks in the Northern province of Cabo Delgado, with the capture of coastal towns Mocimboa Da Praia in 2020 and Palma in 2021 being important markers for the insurgents. The intense five-year conflict has resulted in 4000 people dead and 800 000 Internally Displaced Persons (IDP), roughly half of the province. The identity of the insurgents has become subject for debate among policy makers and researchers, raising questions about whether the group is primarily a local insurgency or whether there are tangible links to Jihadism in other areas of Africa and the Middle East.

Efforts to stem the insurgency have varied with the progression of the insurgency. As a lacking Mozambican security apparatus failed to counter the threat, President Nyusi followed up by hiring several Private Military Companies (PMC) in 2019 to fight the insurgents. With PMC's also proving unable to stem the insurgency, Mozambique requested assistance from Rwanda and the Southern African Development Community (SADC) to conduct counterterrorism operations, and from the United States and the European Union to carry out Security Force Assistance missions. Although captured towns have now been reconquered by local and foreign armed forces, and Mozambican officials claim to have largely stemmed the insurgents, the violence appears far from over. Al-Shabab keeps retreating, regrouping,

adapting and has even temporarily spilled over into the Western Niassa province, the Southern Nampula province and near the Tanzanian border², raising questions about spread of the insurgency to other areas on the African continent.

This policy brief outlines the conflict dynamics from a broad perspective, starting from 2017, when the first signs of Islamic State (IS) influence came to light, with the aim of increasing our understanding of the current situation. It does so by analysing the identity of Al-Shabab, considering both the local and Jihadi aspects of the insurgency, and mapping out the counterterrorism and SFA interventions in response to the threat, evaluating their effectiveness and implications. The brief demonstrates the complexity of the conflict and argues that there is a need for finding measures that are customized to the Mozambican context, that take into account deeper structural causes, as well as more short-term responses related to quelling the violence.

AL - SHABAB'S IDENTITY

LOCAL GRIEVANCES AS THE FUNDAMENT FOR THE UPRISING

The disadvantaged politico — economic environment of the province Cabo Delgado is central to the rise of Al-Shabab. The province has been marginalised by the Mozambican government for the last decades.³ Being one of the poorest provinces in the country, it lacks basic healthcare, education and jobs, with food insecurity being one of the most pressing issues.⁴ Over the years the ruling Frelimo party has privileged the Christian population in



the country and the capital Maputo, overlooking the Muslim dominated Cabo Delgado and coastal regions of other Northern provinces,⁵ in spite of the fact that President Nyusi himself was born in Mueda, Cabo Delgado.⁶ Severe feelings of collective discontent among the Northern locals have served as a fertile recruitment basis for the extremist group.⁷

While the province has been ignored by local authorities, its natural gas fields, located on the Northern coastline, have attracted international attention. Since 2019, French oil company Total has operated a 20-billion-dollar LNG retraction project near the city of Palma, believed to be one of the biggest energy investment projects on the whole African continent. Exxon – an American oil company - had a similar project south of the Total project.8 Total had to declare force majeure in April 2021 because of the degrading security situation. 9 Expanding maritime control through the capture of coastal towns: Mocimboa Da Praia in 2020 and Palma in 2021, has been one of Al-Shabab's force multiplying strategies, empowering them in the maritime area, where the Mozambican navy is lacking capacity, totalling approximately 200 personnel.¹⁰ The local frustrations related to the dire socio-economic situation are further fuelled by this context, and thus facilitates recruitment strategies for Al-Shabab.11

Finally, in addition to the deteriorating economic situation in the province, both Mozambican and foreign armed forces have worsened the conflict by corruption practices and human rights abuses. Official reports state that the Forças Armadas de Defesa de Moçambique (FADM) have carried out indiscriminate interventions to fight the insurgents. The armed forces have also prevented tens of thousands from leaving the province, in direct violation with international humanitarian law, as the government has a legal obligation to protect civilians under their control. These incidents had important repercussions on the trust of local communities towards the administration and its (hired) security forces.

JIHADISM AS A FACILITATING STRATEGY?

The current identity of Al-Shabab and the future of the conflict remain uncertain. The insurgents originally targeted government institutions such as police stations and army patrols and tried to antagonise foreign investors by making their gas extraction projects unworkable. The initial nature of the conflict resembled thus a major revolt, with insurgents waging war against the state and the lack of socio-economic opportunities in the province.¹⁴ Since 2017, the insurgents incorporated Jihadi doctrine into the group's workings, becoming what observers have called Islamic State Mozambique (ISM). At that time, IS media vaguely confirmed that 'a contingent of the Mujahedeen' in Mozambique had joined the Islamic State Central African Province (ISCAP),¹⁵ a province that allegedly consisted of ASWJ in Mozambique and ADF in the Democratic Republic of Congo.¹⁶

Analysts agree that Al-Shabab operates very autonomously relative to the central structure of IS. ¹⁷ Although Al-Shabab officially pledged allegiance to IS in 2019, the operational connection to Islamic State cannot be fully proven, and the command and control relationship between both is unclear. A photo posted by pro-IS telegram channels in May 2018 claimed that the Mozambican Jihadists would express an official 'bayah' - a promise of loyalty to the leader of IS - Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, but no official pledge by ISM has ever circulated publicly. ¹⁸

The connection between Al-Shabab and IS seems to be mostly based on two factors. On the one hand, military knowhow, such as the utilisation of sniper tactics, tactical military design, IED's (improvised explosive devices) and religious beheadings.¹⁹ On the other hand, the use of Islamic State propaganda and social media to recruit new fighters, with IS claiming Al-Shabab's attacks through online media and Al-Shabab using IS flags when attacking.²⁰ Strategically, the 'IS-marketing' elevates the militants' status within the global Jihad movement and facilitates recruitment. Yet, while IS' support to Al-Shabab seems clear, the ideological connection to the IS remains uncertain, with few foreign fighters recruited and an inconsistent use of Arabic, as well as proof of important economic incentives to join the group.²¹

The latter aspects make it challenging to assess the extent of Islamic State's influence in Mozambique. Two preliminary conclusions can be drawn. Firstly, Al-Shabab pledging allegiance to IS in 2019 proved advantageous to IS's cause, since it has been trying to expand its presence in Africa to counteract the defeated caliphate in the Middle East.²² Nonetheless, because of the lacking 'bayah', the pledge remains uncertain. Secondly, the statements from IS media created opportunities for Al-Shabab, increasing its visibility and recruitment possibilities.²³

The complexity of the insurgent's identity and goals, both locally tinted and IS linked, have created divisions between, and within, circles of analysts. African experts tend to lean towards a local insurgency explanation,²⁴ whereas terrorism experts approach the Mozambican conflict from a global Jihadism point of view.²⁵ Policymakers generally do seem to agree however, that the local grievances mentioned earlier remain the main cause for the uprising of Al-Shabab as an insurgency.²⁶

RESPONDING TO THE THREAT

THE ORIGINAL STRATEGY-AVOIDING INTERNATIONAL ATTENTION

Before 2019, President Nyusi was reluctant towards foreign assistance, declining offers from several African countries. Part of the Mozambican government's strategy was to label Al-Shabab as local bandits, not insurgents or terrorists, considering that the latter would attract massive international attention that could shed light on problematic governance issues.²⁷ In line with the strategy to make the conflict less visible, security forces attacked, arrested and expelled journalists to prevent media coverage on Cabo Delgado, resulting in both limited reporting about the insurgency and increased hostility towards the state institutions from the local population, who felt that their security concerns were ignored.²⁸

However, the Mozambican government found itself unable to stem the militants with its local security forces, which suffered from considerable deficiencies in different areas. These deficiencies, in addition to the sheer size of the Mozambican armed forces of approximately 12 000 soldiers,²⁹ for a country the size of Pakistan, made foreign assistance necessary. Nyusi attempted to keep the insurgency under radar, by first asking private military companies (PMC): Russian WAGNER and South-African DAG, to intervene militarily in Cabo Delgado in 2019.³⁰ The PMC's were unable to suppress the insurgency though, as they lacked terrain knowledge and operational know-how. On top of this, they worsened the situation by committing several human rights violations, such as harassing journalists and aid workers,³¹ and unlawfully killing unarmed civilians and non-combatants.³² By 2021 both companies had (allegedly) disappeared from Mozambican soil.³³

When both the Mozambican security forces and PMC's proved unsuccessful in stemming the insurgency, President Nyusi recognised Al-Shabab as Jihadi terrorist fighters.³⁴ This complete reversal in political narrative from the president, changing his primary perception from 'minor bandits' to 'international Jihadi terrorists', internationalised the conflict and opened the way for foreign assistance, while it downplayed local governance issues that led to the insurgency's uprising in the first place.

THE CURRENT STRATEGY – FOREIGN INTERVENTIONS

Firstly, the U.S. Army launched a Joint Combined Exchange Training (JCET) program in March 2021, that evolved into its third cycle in January 2022.³⁵ The aim of the mission is for U.S. Special Forces (Green Berets) to strengthen the Mozambican military and its special operations capacities on the one hand, and educate the armed forces in human rights, law of armed conflict and medical training on the other hand.

Secondly, Portugal signed a 2021 – 2026 defence cooperation framework programme in May 2021, which includes training and education of special forces, marines and commandos, training ground-to-air cooperation and intelligence gathering with drones.³⁶ A partial operational handover from the Portuguese Armed Forces to EUTM troops started in 3 November 2021.³⁷

Thirdly, a bilateral agreement between Maputo and Kigali resulted in the deployment of approximately 2000 Rwandan troops to conduct counterterrorism operations in Cabo Delgado, with the first troops arriving on 9 July 2021. The intergovernmental agreement was signed without Mozambican parliamentary oversight, which is a legal requirement, leading to speculations of the agreement being illegal.³⁸ In addition to the internal tensions within the Mozambican government, some politicians and analysts question Kagame's motivation to get involved in the conflict. According to Kigali, the Responsibility to Protect (R2P) principle is Rwanda's main motivator, whereas the Mozambican opposition claims that Kagame is using his armed forces as diplomatic leverage to gain an advantageous position in LNG investment projects.³⁹ Nevertheless, the Rwandans have been effective in at least temporarily stemming the Islamic insurgency, recapturing Mocimboa Da Praia in 2021, in cooperation with the Mozambican armed forces. Their military CT has now resulted in an all-time low of Jihadi attacks.40 While this decrease in attacks cannot solely be awarded to the Rwandans, they appear to have played a central role. Mozambican and Rwandan defence officials have signed an additional agreement on 11 January 2022, increasing cooperation between their security forces.⁴¹

Fourthly, the SADC Mission in Mozambique (SAMIM), consisting of eight countries, launched its first counterterrorism operations on 15 July 2021. The mission is aimed at supporting Mozambique through a variety of ways: neutralising the militants, restoring law and order, and providing humanitarian relief to the population.⁴² Although the mission officially involves varied tasks, SAMIM has mostly consisted of military CT, much like the Rwandans. While initially successful, the mission is currently facing capacity and resource issues. The EU has already shown its willingness to contribute financially to SAMIM, with an initial 2 million in April 2022, yet it remains to be seen whether this will be enough to maintain the mission.⁴³

Lastly, the European Union approved and initiated a non-executive European Union Training Mission (EUTM – Mozambique) on 3 November 2021 with a two-year

mandate. During this time, the strategic objective will entail capacity building of the Mozambican marines and commandos in Katembe and Chimoio, with the end goal being the creation of a Mozambican Quick Reaction Force that is able to efficiently and effectively respond to the crisis in Cabo Delgado. In particular, training includes: the achievement of military operational preparedness, specialised counterterrorism training and education on humanitarian and human rights international law. ⁴⁴ The European Council has approved 45 million EUR of additional support for EUTM – Mozambique in April 2022, on top of the initial investment, which doubles the overall European Peace Facility support for Mozambique to 89 million EUR. ⁴⁵

CONCLUSION

Al-Shabab remains a fundamentally local Jihadi insurgency, with alleged connections to regional IS structures. Similar to other conflicts in the Sahel and the Middle East, local grievances seem to be the most prominent reasons for the militant's initial revolt, with the Jihadi aspect being added to the conflict since 2017. The Mozambican insurgency thus entails heterogeneity, with both local and jihadi dimensions being part of its identity, function and structure.

Security Force Assistance missions from the EU and US will entail the medium-to-long-term solution for countering the Mozambican conflict, as these interventions are aimed at building up the country's resilience and capacity. EU and US influence in Mozambique, and Western influence at large, may decrease the risk of Maputo turning to the Kremlin or Beijing for support. However, as recent events in Mali have shown, SFA will remain a balancing act between imposing conditions and accepting local demands.

Until the Mozambican security apparatus is fully able to carry out effective CT operations autonomously, the Rwandan and the SADC military interventions remain important. Yet, although the Rwandan and the SADCs' counterterrorism strategy has pushed Al-Shabab into a defensive position, these successes are likely to be

short-lived if the root causes of the insurgency are not addressed. Increasing good governance, diminishing poverty through educational and economic opportunities, and disseminating a moderate version of Islam are important measures to prevent the expansion of the insurgents' breeding ground. The (almost) exclusive focus on enemy – centric military CT should be accompanied by a people – centric approach for an effective overall strategy. Dialogue and contextually adapted approaches have so far been lacking ingredients in the Mozambican security response. The main strategy towards tackling the Jihadists should entail a mixture between increasing local governance and socio – economic opportunities on the one hand, and disrupting Al-Shabab's operations on the other hand.

From a regional perspective, the connections to the DRC and regional IS structures, and the attacks spilling over into Tanzania, show that Al-Shabab is not only a problem for Mozambique, but poses a threat to broader economic activities and stability in the East African region as a whole. Zooming out from the region, the natural gas fields on the Mozambican coastline are likely to attract further international attention in the near future, given the vast implications on the world's energy supplies resulting from the war between Ukraine and Russia. With Western countries looking for energy alternatives to substitute Russian gas, and Mozambique having 1,4% of the entire world's gas reserves, interest from external actors is likely to increase.46 With all the risks and opportunities that it may entail, Cabo Delgado is prone to remain a location for foreign interventions for some time to come.

Tom Van Rentergem is a trainee researcher in the Africa Programme at Egmont. He is a criminologist, and his research focuses on African conflicts, (counter)terrorism and national security.

Tom is grateful for the many insightful comments of his colleague Nina Wilén.



Endnotes

- Bartlett, K. (2022) Mozambique's Displaces Recount Brutality of Cabo Delgado Insurgents. *VOAnews*, 4 March. Available at: https://www.voanews.com/a/mozambique-s-displaced-recount-brutality-of-cabo-delgado-insurgents-/6470157.html
- 2 Cabo Ligado. (2022) Monthly: May 2022. Monthly reports. 16 June. Available at: https://www.caboligado.com/monthly-reports/cabo-ligado-monthly-may-2022
- 3 Club of Mozambique (2021) Cabo Delgado: "structural and systemic" poverty behind four years of insurgency analysts. 5 October. Available at: https://clubofmozambique.com/news/cabo-delgado-structural-and-systemic-poverty-behind-four-years-of-insurgency-analysts-202286/
- World Bank Group (2018) Strong but not Broadly Shared Growth. Mozambique. Poverty assessment. Available at: https://documents1. worldbank.org/curated/en/248561541165040969/pdf/Mozambique-Poverty-Assessment-Strong-But-Not-Broadly-Shared-Growth.pdf
- International Crisis Group. (2021) Stemming the insurrection in Mozambique's Cabo Delgado. (Report 303) Africa. Available at: https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/southern-africa/mozambique/303-stemming-insurrection-mozambiques-cabo-delgado
- The Business Year (2016) A Long Tradition: Filipe Jacinto Nyusi, president of Mozambique. 31 May. Available at: https://www.thebusinessyear.com/article/a-long-tradition
- 7 El Ouassif, A. and Yusuph Kitenge, S. (2021) *Terrorist insurgency in Northern Mozambique: Context, Analysis, and Spillover Effects on Tanzania*.

 Policy Paper (November 2021). Policy Center for the New South. Available at: https://www.policycenter.ma/sites/default/files/2022-01/

 PP 26-21 Ouassif-Seleman.pdf
- 8 Smith, E. (2021) Insurgency threatens Mozambique's historic natural gas investment boom. *CNBC*, 15 April. Available at: https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/15/insurgency-threatens-mozambiques-historic-natural-gas-investment-boom.html
- De Beaupuy, F., Burkhardt, P. and Nhamire B. (2021) Total suspends 20BN LNG project in Mozambique indefinitely. *Al Jazeera*, 26 April. Available at: https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/4/26/total-suspends-20bn-lng-project-in-mozambique-indefinitely
- 10 Lycan, T., Faulkner, C. and Doctor, A.C. (2020) *Making Waves: Militant Maritime Operations along Africa's Eastern Coast.* Commentary. War on the Rocks. Available at: https://warontherocks.com/2020/11/making-waves-militant-maritime-operations-along-africas-eastern-coast/
- 11 BBC News. (2021) Sons of Mocimboa: Mozambique's terrorism crisis. 4 October. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-africa-58767659
- Human Rights Watch (2021) *Mozambique: civilians prevented from fleeing fighting.* 6 August. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/08/06/mozambique-civilians-prevented-fleeing-fighting
- 13 Ibio
- 14 Lister, T. (2020) 'Jihadi Insurgency in Mozambique Grows in Sophistication and Reach'. CTC Sentinel 13 (10), 35 45
- Refslund Hamming, T. (2021) *The Islamic State in Mozambique. Foreign Policy Essay*, 24 January. Available at: https://www.lawfareblog.com/islamic-state-mozambique
- The Soufan Center (2021) InterBrief: *The Growing Threat Posed by the Islamic State in Central Africa*. Intelbrief. Available at: https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-2021-december-1/
- 17 Ibid
- Postings, R. (2019) Islamic State arrival in Mozambique further complicates Cado Delgado violence. *The Defence Post*, 13 June. Available at: https://www.thedefensepost.com/2019/06/13/islamic-state-mozambique-cabo-delgado-iscap/
- 19 Columbo, E., Doctor, A.C. (2021) *The Trajectory of Violence in Northern Mozambique*. Commentary. Available at: https://warontherocks.com/2021/04/foreign-fighters-and-the-trajectory-of-violence-in-northern-mozambique/
- Sheehy, T.P. (2021) Five Keys to Tackling the Crisis in Mozambique's Cabo Delgado. Analysis and Commentary. Available at: https://www.usip.org/publications/2021/07/five-keys-tackling-crisis-mozambiques-cabo-delgado
- Gartenstein-Ross, D., Chace-Donahue, E., P. Clarke, C. (2021) *The Evolution and Escalation of the Islamic State Threat to Mozambique*. Analysis. Available at: https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/04/the-evolution-and-escalation-of-the-islamic-state-threat-to-mozambique/
- Gramer, R, Detsch, J. and Yang, M. (2022) The Islamic State Sets Its Sights on Africa. *Foreign Policy*, 12 May. Available at: https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/05/12/islamic-state-africa-sahel-terrorist-groups-counterterrorism/
- 23 Ibid
- De Maeseneer, W. (2021) Conflict in Noord-Mozambique zal niet beëindigd worden zonder de grondoorzaken weg te nemen. MOMagazine, 6

 December. Available at: https://www.mo.be/analyse/conflict-noord-mozambique-zal-niet-be-indigd-worden-zonder-de-grondoorzaken-weg-te-nemen
- Estelle, E. (2021) The Islamic State resurges in Mozambique. Foreign Policy, 16 June. Available at: https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/06/16/ mozambique-islamic-state-terrorism-france-total/
- 26 Cardoso, F.J. (2021) *Cabo Delgado: insurgents of terrorists?* Policy Paper 9/2021. IMVF. Available at: https://www.imvf.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/imvf-policy-paper-9-2021-cabo-delgado-insurgents-jihadists-or-terrorists.pdf
- Almeda dos Santos, F. (2020) *War in resource-rich northern Mozambique Six scenarios*. CMI Insight number 2. Available at: https://www.cmi.no/publications/file/7231-war-in-resource-rich-northern-mozambique-six-scenarios.pdf
- Jentzsch, C. (2022) Ignorance, Denial and Insurgency in Mozambique. *Centre tricontinental*, 4 January. Available at: https://www.cetri.be/lgnorance-denial-and-insurgency-in?lang=fr

Endnotes

- Norbook, N. (2021) Mozambique's insurgency: After Palma? What comes next? *Talking Africa Podcast*, 26 June. Available at: https://www.theafricareport.com/101875/mozambiques-insurgency-after-palma-what-comes-next/
- Martin, G. (2022) PMC's were vital to the survival of Cabo Delgado DAG. *DefenceWeb*, 20 January. Available at: https://www.defenceweb.co.za/featured/pmcs-were-vital-to-the-survival-of-cabo-delgado-dag/
- Saini Fasanotti, F. (2022) Russia's Wagner Group in Africa: influence, commercial concessions, rights violations, and counterinsurgency failure.

 Order from Chaos, 8 February. Available at: https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/02/08/russias-wagner-group-in-africa-influence-commercial-concessions-rights-violations-and-counterinsurgency-failure/
- 32 Amnesty International. (2021) Mozambique 2021. Available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/location/africa/southern-africa/mozambique/report-mozambique/
- 33 Simonson, B. (2021) Mozambique and the Fight Against Insurgency. Available at: https://globalriskinsights.com/2021/02/too-many-mercenaries-in-mozambique/
- Azani, E. and Duchan, D. (2020) *The Expansion of Radical Islam in Africa Mozambique as a Case Study*. Research report. International Institute for Counter-Terrorism. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/resrep30932.pdf?refreqid=excelsior%3A6b853bb3d053ec53b0d3c4f39fa67a90&ab_segments=&origin=&acceptTC=1
- United States. U.S. Embassy in Mozambique (2022) U.S. Government Launches Third Military Exercise with Mozambican Armed Forces. U.S. State Department: Embassy in Maputo. Available at: https://mz.usembassy.gov/u-s-government-launches-third-military-exercise-with-mozambican-armed-forces/
- Reuters (2021) Portugal to send another 60 troops to Mozambique on Training Mission. 10 May. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/portugal-send-another-60-troops-mozambique-training-mission-2021-05-10/
- 37 European Council (2021) Council Decision (CFSP) (2021/1143). Available at: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32021D1143&from=EN
- 38 Nhamirre, B. (2021) Will foreign intervention end terrorism in Cabo Delgado? Policy Brief. Available at: https://issafrica.s3.amazonaws.com/site/uploads/policy-brief-165.pdf
- 39 Smith, J. (2022) Rwanda: A force for good in Mozambique's "War on Terror"? *African Arguments*, 9 February. Available at: https://africanarguments.org/2022/02/rwanda-a-force-for-good-in-mozambiques-war-on-terror/
- 40 Keller, C. (2022) Rwandan Troops to stay in Mozambique. *Overt defence*. 11 March. Available at: https://www.overtdefense.com/2022/03/11/ rwandan-troops-to-stay-in-mozambique/
- Karuhanga, J. (2022) Mozambique: Cabo Delgado Rwanda operates Alongside SADC Forces in Macomia District. *AllAfrica*, 23 April. Available at: https://allafrica.com/stories/202204240186.html
- 42 South African Development Community. (2021) SADC Mission in Mozambique (SAMIM) in Brief. SADC, 10 November. Available at: https://www.sadc.int/news-events/news/sadc-mission-mozambique-samim-brief/
- 43 Louw-Vaudran, L. (2022) SADC and Rwanda shouldn't go it alone in Mozambique. ISS Today. Available at: https://issafrica.org/iss-today/sadc-and-rwanda-shouldnt-go-it-alone-in-mozambique
- 44 European Council (2021) Council Decision (CFSP) (2021/1143). Available at: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32021D1143&from=EN
- 45 European Council (2022). European Peace Facility: Council adopts additional support for Mozambique. 21 April. Available at: https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/04/21/european-peace-facility-council-adopts-additional-support-for-mozambique/
- Worldometer. (2022) Natural Gas left in the world (BOE). Energy Natural Gas. May. Available at: https://www.worldometers.info/gas/#:~:text=There%20are%206%2C923%20trillion%20cubic,levels%20and%20excluding%20unproven%20reserves







The opinions expressed in this Publication are those of the author(s) alone, and they do not necessarily reflect the views of the Egmont Institute. Founded in 1947, EGMONT — Royal Institute for International Relations is an independent and non-profit Brussels-based think tank dedicated to interdisciplinary research.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise without the permission of the publishers.

www.egmontinstitute.be

- © Egmont Institute, June 2022
- © Author(s), June 2022